UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



SENATE



11 DECEMBER 1996



(2.15 pm - 4.35 pm)



MINUTES



Unreserved Business





Present:	Vice-Chancellor (in the Chair), Prof Atkinson, Mr Bailey, Prof Baker, Prof Benton, Prof Bernstein, Prof Busfield, Mr Butler, Prof Crossick, Prof Davidoff, Ms DeRoeck, Prof Dine, Dr Dowden, Prof Foweraker, Prof Gershuny, Prof Gray, Mr Halliday, Dr Hamnett, Prof Harloe, Dr Hatton, Mr Henson, Prof Holt, Prof Hulme, Dr Kemp, Prof Kirchner, Prof Lahiri, Mr Lowden, Mr Luther, Mr Lyons, Dr Morris, Dr Mulhall, Dr O’Farrell, Prof O’Mahony, Prof Oliver, Prof Puttfarken, Prof Radford, Dr Raines, Ms Ramsden, Dr Randall, Dr Robinson, Dr Scott, Prof Sherer, Dr Smith, Dr Tillett, Dr Upton, Mr Va
n der Straaten, Dr Walker, Mr 
Walter, Mr Wood, Dr Woodiwiss



In Attendance:	Registrar & Secretary, Academic Registrar, Planning Officer, Director of Financ
e, Ms Rhodes




Apologies:	Prof Adams, Prof Arnold, Dr Cardell-Oliver, Dr Cox, Dr Gilbert, Mr Kesanlis, Dr Krickler, Prof Lievesley, Prof Parker, Mr Powers, Mr Roberts, Mr Rosten, Dr Samson






MINUTES




 139/96



The Minutes of the meeting (unreserved business) held on 19 June 1996 were approved.





BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION




 140/96



(a)	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the Senate noted the following items starred for discussion:



	Agenda Item 5		The Vice-Chancellor’s Statement

	Agenda Item  6(a)	Academic Policy Committee

				M.128/96  MA in Theology and Society

				M.143/96  Inter-Library Loans

				M.121/96  Board of the School of Mathematical and

 				Computer Sciences

				M.138/96  IT Strategy Committee

	Agenda Item 6(b)	Academic Standards Committee

				M.149/96  Procedures for School Degree Reviews

				M.204/96  Politics Degree Schemes and Courses

				M.266/96  Links with Colchester Sixth Form College

	Agenda Item 8		Writtle College

 


 141/96



(b)	The remaining items were then deemed to have been approved without discussion.





FORMAL BUSINESS (Paper S/96/27)




 142/96



RESOLVED:	that items of Formal Business be approved as set out in Appendix A attached.





VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT




 143/96



The Vice-Chancellor reported briefly on the implications for the University of the Government’s recent budget in so far as they were known.  For the higher education secto
r an increase of £46 million had been
 announced which represe
nted
 a cut of 1% in real terms on last year’s level of funding, after taking inflation into accoun
t.  Some of the extra funding was
 earmarked for special purposes.




 144/96



The best estimate of
 the affect on the University was
 that it would
 add about £200,000 to the forecast income 1997/98, not enough to eliminate the forecast deficit.  The financial approach already adopted, including economies and selective 
voluntary early retirement, would therefore 
 continue.




 145/96



The Vice-Chancellor hoped that the reduced national budget cuts would contribute to the process of reaching a rapid settlement of the pay dispute.  
He had informed 
t
he Universities and Colleges Empl
oyers Association 
that the University wanted a substantially increased offer to be made and that it supported the
 campaign for a pay review body
.




 146/96



The CVCP had advised the suspension of the imposi
tion of undergraduate
 registration fees, at least
 in the short term.  The issue was
 likely to be raised again and the working p
arty established by Council would
 continue to look at the legal implications and examine any available contingency plans of other universities.




 147/96



The University’s budgetary position depended c
rucially on the results of the R
esearch
 A
ssessment E
xercise 
(RAE) 
which were
 to be announced on Thursday, 19 December.  The financial implica
tions of the RAE would be
 unclear for sometime, but it was
 likely that a more selective al
location of funds would be made.
 






REPORT OF ACADEMIC POLICY COMMITTEE  (20.11.96) (Paper S/96/27)




 148/96



The Minutes of the meeting of Academic Policy Committee held on 20 November 1996 incorporating the reports from the Boards of School were received.




 149/96



RESOLVED:	that the normal term of office for members of Academic Policy Committee appointed by each School Board be three years.



Report of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies



Director of the Centre for Russian Studies



RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:




 150/96



that Dr Rachel Walker be appointed as the Director of the Centre for Russian Studies for the period 1 January 1997 to 31 July 1997.



Membership of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies.



RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:




 151/96



that Ordinance 21, Clause 1, be amended to allow the Enlightenment Director to be appointed as an ex officio member of the Board of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies.



Report of the Board of the School of Social Sciences




 152/96



RESOLVED:	that subject to satisfactory arrangements for the year abroad, the BA in Economics (European Exchange) be approved for introduction in October 1997.




 153/96



RESOLVED:	that the Dean or the Dean’s nominee should be consulted on all applications to the BA in Social Sciences before offers were made.



Report of the Board of the School of Mathematical and Computer Sciences




 154/96



RESOLVED:	that the first year structure of the BSc in Psychology be revised to include CC141 and CC142 or equivalent courses, in accordance with Regulation 2.6.



Report of the Board of the Graduate School




 155/96



RESOLVED:	that the MA in Gender Studies be introduced with effect from October 1997.



MA in Theology and Society




 156/96



The Senate discussed the issue of Quality Assurance for degree schemes offered outside the Department/Centre structure of the University.  It agreed that the current degree scheme quality assurance mechanisms were based on an assumption of the quality of academic competence embodied in the Departments and Centres as a result of, for example, staff selection processes.




 157/96



It noted that for the MA in Theology and Society these concerns had been addressed by both the Academic Policy Committee and the Academic Standards Committee and recommendations brought forward to ensure that the proposed scheme met University quality requirements and would be monitored effectively.  It agreed that the University might require additional quality procedures when reviewing degree schemes offered outside Departments/Centres and asked the Academic Standards Committee to review current provision and bring fo
rward recommendations for appropriate quality assurance mechanisms.





 158/96



RESOLVED:     
(a)	
that the MA in Theology and Society be introduced with effec
t from October 1997 subject to 
the approval of the busine
ss plan by Budget Sub-Committee;
 






 159/96



 
(b
) 
	
that Academic Standards Committee bring forward proposals for 
t
he establishment of mechanisms for quality assurance
 ou
tside Departments/Centres of
 the University.
 
















EURRUS Institute




 160/96



The Senate received the report of the Working Party on the Establishment of the EURRUS Institute.  It approved the following amendment to Recommendation 12(xv).  New wording underlined:




 161/96



that subject to a suitable niche being identified, the European and Russian Areas Institute should be encouraged to pursue a proactive and co-ordinating attitude towards European based research for EURRUS members 
throughout the University (8.3.2
).



RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:




 162/96



that the recommendations contained in the Report of the Working Party on the Establishment of the EURRUS Institute be approved (attached as 

Appendix B).



Report of IT Strategy Committee




 163/96



The Senate noted concerns about the selection criteria for the membership of the proposed 
Information S
ystems Strategy Committee and Computer Service Management Group, in particula
r the seniority requirement.  It agreed that the criteria for appoint
ment should include a competence in strategic planning, a familiarity with, and sensitivity to, the formal structures of the University, and some de
gree of experience in
 IT use
 and its potential.  Careful consideration was given as to whether or not the restriction 
to senior members of staff was relevant or appropriate in this context, given the criteria
 already specified.  The Senate decided it was not and agreed to remove this requirement f
rom the Membership and Terms of Reference.




 164/96



The Senate also noted that some departments, notably C
omputer Science and Electronic S
yste
ms Engineering, were more directly affected by IT 
strategy
 decisions than others.  It was 
suggested 
that widespread consultation before members were nominated 
 was desirable.  In order to broaden the range of expertise on the 
proposed
 Committee the
 Senate agreed there would be a fifth member of
 academic staff, to be appointed
 on this oc
casion after consultation with
 the Deans of School.  Subsequently all appointed member 
vacancies
 would be revie
wed by the 
Pro-
Vice-Chancellor
 (Social and Technical Support).




 165/96



The Senate noted that students were represented on the Computer Users Advisory Group.




 



RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:




 166/96



that the following structure be established:  




Information Systems Strategy Committee, as a joint Committee of the Council and the Senate, for co-ordinating  the overall development of information systems strategy.  Proposed terms of reference and m
embership attached as Appendix C
)





 167/96



RESOLVED:	that with immediate effect, the IT Strategy Committee be dissolved and the following structure established:






 168/96



Computing Service Management Group, as a Committee of Senate with responsibility to Senate specifically for monitoring the work of the Computing Service and for advising the Director of Information Services.  The proposed terms of reference and membe
rship are attached as Appendix D





Report of Library Committee




 169/96



The Senate noted that the matter of the proposed charge for inter-library loans had been referred back to the Library Committee for further consideration.




 170/96



RESOLVED:    (i)	that the fines for overdue normal loan books be increased from 10p to 20p per day
 with effect from 1st February 1997
;




 171/96



(ii)	that all fines for overdue Library books should be reviewed on a regular basis:




 172/96



(iii)	that Regulation 11.34 be amended accordingly.




 173/96



RESOLVED:	that Regulation 11.39 be amended to read:



“Containers of liquids may not be brought into the Library”.



Continuing Education Management Committee




 174/96



The Senate noted the membership and terms of reference for the Continuing Education Management Committee and the Continuing Education Advisory Committee which had previously been approved by the Vice-Chancellor on its behalf (Appendix J, Academic Policy Committee, 20 November 1996).





REPORT OF THE ACADEMIC STANDARDS COMMITTEE (23.10.96 & 27.11.96)

(Papers S/96/28 & S/96/29)




 175/96



The Minutes of the Academic Standards Committee for 23 October and 27 November 1996 were received.



Progress of Doctoral Students




 176/96



RESOLVED: 	that Regulation 4.5 be amended as follows:

	

(Old wording in square brackets)




 177/96



The Board of the School shall, after receiving a report from the Research Students Progress Committee of the relevant department on the assessment of courses taken during the first year of a three year doctoral programme, either

		


 178/96



(a) 	permit a student to continue his or her studies on the doctoral 		programme

or


 179/96



 (b)	require a student to discontinue the doctoral programme and permit [require] him or her to transfer candidature to the degree of Master of Philosophy (see Regulation 3.18(d)) or the degree of Master of Arts or Master of Science or Master of Laws [(see Regulation 3.3(c))].

School Degree Review Committees




 180/96



RESOLVED:	(i)	that the following schemes be continued for five years from 1 October 



		-	MA in Economics

-	MA in Financial and Business Economics

-	MA in International Economics

		-	MA in Accounting and Financial Economics




 181/96



(ii)	that the following scheme be continued for three years from 1 October 1996:



-	MA in Econometrics




 182/96



RESOLVED:	that the following schemes be continued for five years from 1 October 1996:



-	BA in Philosophy (School of Humanities and Comparative Studies)

-	BA in Philosophy (School of Social Sciences)

-	BA in Philosophy/Linguistics (School of Social Sciences)

-	BA in Philosophy/Sociology (School of Social Sciences)

-	BA in Philosophy/Politics (School of Social Sciences)




 183/96



RESOLVED:	that the following schemes be continued for five years from 1 October 1996:



-	BSc in Environmental and Industrial Chemistry

-	BSc in Environmental Biology



Procedures for School Degree reviews




 184/96



The Senate noted the concern of the Academic Standards Committee that the academic content of schemes should be included in the degree review process.  This review would be carried out within the Department and a report made to the School Standing Committee for Degree Reviews.




 185/96



RESOLVED     (a)	that a new procedure for School Degree Reviews be approved as set out in Appendix A, Academic Standards Committee, 27 November 1996.




 186/96



 (b) 	that authority to renew degree schemes following reviews be delegated by the Senate to Academic Standards Committee (see section (a) of the draft procedural document at Appendix A, Academic Standards Committee, 27 November 1996).



Examination Arrangements




 187/96



RESOLVED:    (a) 	that in future no student arriving more than one hour late for an examination should be permitted to sit that paper. The student would thus be classified as absent from the examination but would be entitled to submit details of extenuating circumstances to the Examinations Board if the lateness was due to circumstances beyond his or her control;




 188/96



(b) 	that no student be allowed to leave an examination before the end of the first hour.









Research Staff registering for a PhD




 189/96



RESOLVED:	that Regulation 4.22 be amended to read as follows (new wording underlined):



Members of the staff of the University other than those specified in Regulation 4.21 may become candidates for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy and their candidature shall be governed by Regulations 4.1 - 4.19 except that they shall be required to register and be supervised and to undertake supervised study and research for not less than twelve terms if they are of Bachelor standing and nine terms if they are of Mastership standing.  The Senate may however exceptionally permit them in individual cases to become candidates under Regulation 4.21 on the recommendation of the Dean of the Graduate School.



School Degree Review Committee




 190/96



RESOLVED:	that the following schemes be continued for five years from 1 October 1997:



-	MSc in Telecommunication and Information Systems

-	Postgraduate Diploma in Communication Systems 



Progress Procedures in the School of Law




 191/96



RESOLVED:	that Paragraph 25 of the Progress Procedures be amended to read as follows (old wording in square brackets, new wording underlined):


 192/96



	The Progress Committee may, after due consideration of all the relevant circumstances decide that: [shall make the following decisions] 



 193/96



 (a)	the candidate be deemed to have passed one or several specific papers [where extenuating circumstances have been made known to the Progress Committee which were not available to the Board of Examiners] and/or be permitted to proceed to the next year in the appropriate LLB scheme or in another LLB scheme specified by the Progress Committee; 


 194/96



 (b)	the candidate be permitted to repeat the [Law Qualifying year or the second year of study and to retake the Law Qualifying examinations or the second year examinations the following or some future June] year in the appropriate LLB scheme or in another LLB scheme specified by the Progress Committee; 


 195/96



 (c)	[the candidate be permitted to retake one or more of the Law Qualifying examinations or one or more of the second year examinations the following or some future June without further residence]. 


 196/96



	the candidate be required to withdraw from the University. 


 






197/96



In addition or in lieu of the above, the Progress Committee may permit/require a candidate to retake one or several examinations at a future diet of examinations with/without further residence. 


 198/96



When exercising the powers under (a) or (b) above, the Progress Committee may attach such conditions to its decision as seem likely to assist the future progress of the candidate.




Proposals relating to Politics Degree Schemes and Courses




 199/96



The Senate not
ed that the
 Department of Government’s proposals relating to Politics degree schemes and courses
 had been widely discussed in the School of Social Sciences and at Academic Standards Comm
ittee
.  
Academic Standards Committee 
had identified a number of significant issues which the Department of Government was asked
 to take
 into account when reformulating the proposals for the next meeting of the School Board.   The Senate agreed that the 
wide-ranging nature of the discussion at Academic Standard
s Committee had been 
appropriate since the 
proposals addressed problems not unique to the Department of Government and that the outlined re-structuring of Politics degree schemes could not be considered in isolation, but needed to be viewed within the context of University-wide practice and quality assurance standards.



External Examiners for Continuing Education Courses




 200/96



RESOLVED:	that External Examiner procedures be approved for the named Continuing Education Certificates, as set out in Appendix B, ASC 27/11/96.



External Examiners for Short Courses in the Practice Development Unit




 201/96



RESOLVED:	that the proposals for External Examiner arrangements for short courses in the Practice Development Unit be approved as set out in Appendix C, ASC 27/11/96.



Examination Marking by Postgraduate Students




 202/96



RESOLVED:	that the following policy on examination marking by postgraduate students be adopted: 




 203/96



(a)	While it is generally desirable that examinations should be marked by permanent academic staff, there are occasions when it is necessary for postgraduate students to be employed to mark examinations.  




 204/96



(b)	A postgraduate student should be employed to mark examinations only when the individual has taught the whole or a significant part of the course.  If the course contributes to 
a 
final degree classification then the permission of the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) to employ a postgraduate student must be sought in advance, on the basis of a case made by the Head of Department, indicating the monitoring arrangements proposed.




 205/96



(c)	Examination marking by postgraduate students should be done in accordance with the quality assurance provisions of the Department teaching the course concerned.



Centre for the Study of Theology:  MA in Theology and Society




 206/96



RESOLVED
:
    (a)	That there be a Management Committee for the MA in Theology and Society, which should be a Sub-Committee of the Board of  the Graduate School; 




 207/96



(b)	that a list of part-time teachers to be engaged in any academic year be submitted to the Management Committee for approval during the previous academic year, together with the curriculum vitae of any proposed part-time teacher not holding an academic post at another University;




 208/96



(c)	that the list of supervisors for dissertations to be submitted by candidates for the MA in Theology and Society be subject to approval by the Dean of the Graduate School;




 209/96



(d)	that an upper second class honours degree in a relevant subject be the normal minimum admission requirement for students admitted as candidates for the MA in Theology and Society;




 210/96



(e)	that in the initial stages of recruitment for the degree, all offers of admission be subject to approval by the Dean of the Graduate School;




 211/96



(f)	that a representative of every academic department contributing to the degree be included in the Examination Board for the MA in Theology and Society.



Links with Colchester Sixth Form College




 212/96



The Senate agreed that Continuing Education should be involved in any discussions relating to the provision by the Sixth Form College of teaching on the University’s first year programme.
  






REPORT OF THE EQUAL OPPORTUNITES STEERING GROUP (1.11.96) (Paper S/96/30)




 213/96



The report of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group on 1 November 1996 was received.





FINANCE COMMITTEE  (Papers S/96/31 and S/96/32)




 214/96



The Financial Statements 1995/96 and the Supplement to the Financial Statements were received.





WRITTLE COLLEGE  (Paper S/96/38)




 215/96



The Senate received the r
eport of the University’s Validation Group
 visit to
 Writtle College on 5 and 6 December (Paper S/96/38).  It warmly welcomed the recommendation that the University should take over 
from Anglia Polytechnic University 
responsibility for the validation of the degrees of Writtle College.  It noted that the subjects offered complemented those at the University of Essex and that closer links offered the opportunity to expand teaching in the sciences and opened the way to collaboration in research.




 216/96



RESOLVED:    (a)	that the University accepts Writtle College’s Anglia Polytechnic University validated degrees as meeting the criteria for the award of University of Essex degrees;  from a date to be agreed with the College, students taking those qualifications would receive University of Essex degrees.




 217/96



(b)	that the University completes the process for degree programmes which are at present in the late stages of validation;  in essence that
 would
 require
 the University to approve a validation panel including staff from Writtle College, staff from the University and external assessors.




 218/96



(c)	that any new degree programmes, or significant changes to existing programmes, are approved under new validation arrangements to be agreed between the University and the College.




 219/96



(d)	that the research students at Writtle College transfer registration from Anglia Polytechnic University to this University under arrangements to be agreed by the Dean of the Graduate School.




 220/96



(e)	that the validation group remain in being to agree in detail the new validation arrangements with the College and report these to Academic Policy Committee and Senate for approval;  a memorandum of agreement between the College and the University would then be drawn up.



AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES  (Paper S/96/34)



RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:



1.	Student Membership of Senate




 221/96



As part of the proposals to amend the University Statutes to allow for student membership of the Senate, a new Ordinance was approved by Senate at its meeting on 8 December 1993 and by Council at its meeting on 17 January 1994 (GS.M.235/93 and C.M.28/94 refer respectively).




 222/96



In order to give the Students’ Union more flexibility in the choice of Sabbatical Officers to be member of Senate, it is now proposed to amend the wording of this new Ordinance as follows.



Deleted wording is in [square brackets in italics], new wording is underlined .




 223/96



New Ordinance to be Ordinance 21:  Student Members of the Senate




 224/96



1.	The following Students of the University shall, in accordance with Section XIX, paragraph 1(c) of the Statutes, be members of the Senate:




 225/96



(a)	the President and one Vice-President [(Welfare and Academic)] of the Students’ Union




 226/96



(b)	eleven representatives of the Students of the University




 227/96



2.	The method of election of student representatives shall be determined by the Senate.




 228/96



3.	If any student member ceases to be a Student of the University he/she shall cease to be a member of the Senate and for the remainder of his/her year of appointment the Senate may, after consultation with the President of the Students’ Union co-opt another Student to take his/her place.






 229/96



An amendment to Ordinance 20 is proposed as follows:



New wording is underlined.




 230/96



Ordinance 20:  Procedures for Election of Members of Academic Staff to Senate.



2.	Ordinance 30:  Procedures




 231/96



Consequent upon the Privy Council requiring that the quorums for the main Statutory Bodies of the University be laid down in Statutes and not in Ordinances as originally proposed by the University, it is now proposed to amend Ordinance 30 as follows.



Deleted wording is in [square brackets in italics], new wording is underlined. 



Ordinance 30:  Procedures




 232/96



[1.	There shall be a quorum at any meeting of the Statutory Bodies except the Senate when seven members are present.




 233/96



2.	The quorum for a meeting of the Senate shall be half the membership (increased where necessary to the next higher whole number).]




 234/96



1.	The quorum for all Statutory Bodies other than Boards of School and the General Assembly shall be as laid down in the Statutes.




 235/96



2.	There shall be a quorum at any meeting of a Board of School when not less than half of the members are present.




 236/96



3.	There shall be a quorum at any meeting of the General Assembly when 50 members are present.




 237/96



Renumber existing paragraphs 3 to 7 as 4 to 8.




 238/96



The details of quorums for Statutory Bodies laid down in the Statutes were approved by Council by circulation and received at its meeting on 22 April 1996 (C.M.162/96 refers).



3.	Ordinance 35:  General Committees of the Senate and the Boards of the Schools



Deleted wording is in [square brackets in italics]




 239/96



[Ordinance 35:  General Committees of the Senate and the Boards of the Schools




 240/96



1.	(a)  There shall be a General Committee of the Senate composed of the entire membership of the Senate together with the President and Vice-President (Welfare and Academic) of the Students' Union and eleven representatives of the Students from the Departments and Centres of the University with the Vice-Chancellor as Chairman.


 241/96



(b)  There shall be a General Committee of the Board of each School composed of the entire membership of each Board together with one representative of the students of each of such Departments and Centres of the University as shall be determined annually by the Senate from among the Departments and Centres represented on the Board and with such other student representatives as the Senate shall determine. The Dean of each School shall be the Chairman of the General Committee of its Board.


 242/96



(c)  The method of election of student representatives to the General Committees shall be determined by regulation.


 243/96



2.	General Committees shall be empowered to discuss and make recommendations to the Senate in the case of the General Committee of the Senate or to the Board of a School in the case of its General Committee on all matters within the respective competence of the Senate or of the Board excluding individual appointments and promotions, the method of appointment, conditions of appointment and service, remuneration, conduct and personal affairs of staff and the selection, progress, assessment and personal affairs of individual undergraduate students, graduate students and staff registered for higher degrees.


 244/96



3.	In the event of the Senate not approving a recommendation of the General Committee of the Senate, the matter shall be referred to the General Committee for a second deliberation at the next meeting of the General Committee. In the event of the Senate not approving such recommendation at the regular meeting following its approval for a second time by the General Committee this Ordinance shall automatically lapse.


 245/96



4.	In the event of the Board of a School not approving a recommendation of the General Committee of the Board, the matter shall be referred to the General Committee of the Board for a second deliberation at the next regular meeting of the General Committee. If the Board does not approve such recommendation at the meeting following its approval for a second time by the General Committee of the Board, the matter shall be referred to the General Committee of the Senate and the procedure set out in clause (3) of this Ordinance shall be applicable in such cases.


 246/96



5.	The General Committee of the Senate and the General Committees of the Boards of Schools shall not be empowered to recommend any changes in their composition of terms of reference during the first year of operation of this Ordinance and therefore any motion for such recommendation shall be deemed to have been passed only if it has been carried by an absolute majority of the entire membership of the relevant General Committee.]




 247/96



4.	Current Ordinances 21 to 34 to be re-numbered appropriately.












5.	Implementation




 248/96



The proposed amendments to both Ordinances to come into effect immediately the University receives approval from the Privy Council for the proposed amendments to Statutes concerning student membership of Council, Senate and Boards of School.





STAFF APPOINTMENTS  (Paper S/96/35)




 249/96



Senate noted the list of appointments as presented in Appendix E.





ANNUAL REPORT OF THE DISCIPLINARY PANEL  (Paper S/96/36)




 250/96



The Senate received the Annual Report of the Disciplinary Panel.





EXTERNAL EXAMINERS FEES  (Paper S/96/37)




 251/96



RESOLVED:	that the Schedule of Fees for External Examiners shall be as set out in Appendix F. 
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